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 Dear VCE friends and supporters: 

 

I went for a ski this afternoon behind my house in North Pomfret. I 

wanted to test the snow out after a brief moderation of temperatures.  I 

was seeking that perfect moment when transformed powder turns to  

sugar. But my ski-oriented intentions quickly fell by the wayside as the 

March sun opened my senses to the upcoming season.  On this mid-

March day, spring was evident even in the snow-covered forests of  

Vermont’s Piedmont.  Temperatures had recovered from a low of -6 to a 

high of 35 under the powerful sun.  I heard robins, chickadees, bluebirds 

and a few blue jays as I meandered around the hillside. Dense clumps of 

snow fleas covered the south side of tree wells, and I noted endless tracks of rabbits, fox, deer, coyote, porcu-

pine and mink.  Cresting a hill, I came upon 25–30 Cedar and Bohemian Waxwings gorging on an apple tree 

still laden with fruit from last fall’s abundant crop.  As I skied over to the tree, most of the flock flew off, leav-

ing just a few undaunted birds intent on business.  Under the warm sun, I decided to hang tight as well and 

have a snack.  Pulling an apple from my pack, I couldn’t help feeling solidarity with the waxwings, which 

quickly piled back into the tree and resumed their feeding frenzy.  At that moment, I was treated to a gift.  A 

gift no doubt commonplace for those willing to be outside on a late winter day in central Vermont, but for 

someone willing to wait and observe, arresting and absorbing. This is what I love about watching birds.    

 

I am a casual birder and rarely go out specifically to see birds.  Rather, I am outdoors and observe birds that 

inhabit the landscape in which I travel. I have often taken these encounters for granted, always excited by them 

on the surface, but rarely going beyond the encounter itself.  My connection with VCE has changed that  

immensely.  The scientific rigor and clarity of purpose that I have witnessed while being a part of VCE have 

altered my outlook on the natural world.  VCE is staffed by an extraordinary group of people. What inspires 

me most about VCE is that such a small organization can have such big ambitions, such an extensive reach. To 

realize our ambitions, VCE will have to be innovative on every level, prudent with our revenue and steadfast 

in seeking support.  It is my hope that the myriad talents represented in the greater VCE family will continue 

to grow, thrive and, above all, unite people and science for conservation.   
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Dear Friends: 

 

As scientists, all of us at VCE are intrigued by ecological mysteries, 

driven by the urge to make new discoveries.  As conservationists, 

we’re committed to keeping our natural world intact, preserving its 

integrity.  As pragmatists, we know that VCE is a small cog in the 

conservation science wheel, but that we can accomplish a great deal 

in concert with others.  Reflecting on our six-plus years of existence, I’m somewhat astonished at what we’ve 

managed to do.  But, I realize that our achievements, highlighted on these pages for 2013, inevitably trace back 

to the relationships we’ve built.   

 

Yes, we’re a dedicated and industrious bunch, and that’s one key to our success.  We immerse ourselves in our 

mission, push the envelope at every opportunity, use resources frugally, and engage with our audience.  I think 

most of our supporters – including many of you – consider VCE a very good investment.  Despite the turbulent 

economy around us in recent years, we’ve remained fiscally strong, even managing to grow deliberately and 

strategically.  We’re a small, tight-knit group, and we consider that a real asset.  We look ahead, but we never 

lose sight of the past or present, and the people who helped us get where we are.   

 

There is never any question for us that VCE’s core strength lies in our friends and partners.  If we do anything 

well, it is realizing our vision of uniting people and science for conservation.  The energy and sense of purpose 

we gain from our constituents – all of you – are what ground us, inspire us, reward us, and ultimately sustain 

us.  Thank you – let’s keep it up, there’s a lot of work to be done! 
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Message from the  
Executive Director 

https://www.flickr.com/photos/vtecostudies/9238250293/in/set-72157634549992338


 Following ground-breaking research fitting Bobolinks with geolocators in 2010 and unraveling the mystery 

of Bobolink migration and wintering habits, Rosalind Renfrew has become a leader in grassland bird  

conservation planning. 

 In 2013, Roz was chosen to lead a team in developing a “full life cycle” Bobolink conservation plan,  

working with partners and colleagues across the Western hemisphere on a comprehensive vision to stabilize  

populations of this declining species across its range. 

 Expanding the view to all grassland bird species, Roz is co-leading an international effort to create a full 

life cycle “business plan” – a road map of prioritized, high-leverage conservation actions to arrest the decline 

of these species and their habitats.  

VCE Leads Hemispheric Grassland Bird  
Conservation Planning 

Plan Globally, Act Locally 

 Roz brought all of this work home to the 

Upper Valley of Vermont and New Hampshire 

in 2013, with a boots-on-the-ground project to 

conserve local grassland bird habitat. Roz and 

Jamie Sydoriak, a graduate student at Plymouth 

State University, are educating landowners 

about management options that can mean big 

gains for Bobolink nesting success. 

 

The Ripple Effect... 

VCE researchers’ collaborations yield global insights and conservation strategies.  Roz’s 2010-11 Bobolink 

geolocator research led to insights about blood parasites affecting endemic species in the Galapagos Islands. 

The study’s findings implicate Bobolinks, the only migrating songbird that regularly stops in  

Galapagos, in the transmittal of parasites to the Islands’ native birds. In their 2013 publication, Roz and  

her coauthors describe the ramifications:  

“Determining when and how parasites and pathogens arrive in Galapagos is key to developing  

conservation strategies to prevent and mitigate the effects of introduced diseases.” 
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Sound Science,  
Tangible Outcomes 



Innovative Vernal Pool Mapping Project  
Documents Thousands of Pools 

     Juan Carlos Martínez-Sánchez, VCE’s full-time staff member 

on Hispaniola, worked harder than ever in 2013 to render his  

position obsolete. His strategies included training local biologists  

to conduct avian surveys, using Payments for Ecosystem Services 

to engage farmers in restoring critically-endangered forests, leading 

partner organizations in the development of strategic and business 

plans, and assisting our conservation partners in developing grant 

proposals. Juan Carlos continues VCE’s commitment to build local 

capacity for long-term conservation in the Dominican Republic and 

Haiti, with the goal of working himself out of a job! 

 Testing a novel approach to map discrete, ephemeral,  

forested wetlands via aerial photography and follow-up field 

visits, Steve Faccio and a legion of dedicated citizen scientists 

completed Phase I of a multi-year project to map “potential” 

vernal pools and verify as many as possible on the ground. 

Nearly 5,000 potential vernal pools were mapped; 636 of these 

were visited, and 343 confirmed to be vernal pools. An  

additional 221 (unmapped) pools were found during field visits. 

The rare Jefferson and Blue-spotted salamanders were  

documented in 54 and 19 pools, respectively. Phase II includes 

on-going field verification of the remaining pools.  

VCE’s work often leads us to look beyond Vermont’s borders, 

and our vernal pool work is no exception. Steve received a 

grant to compile existing vernal pool mapping datasets into a 

single, region-wide database extending from Virginia to Maine. 

This regional compilation brings together the work of dozens  

of stakeholders and partners, and it will provide conservation 

planners a regional perspective to better understand and  

safeguard vernal pools. 
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Sound Science,  
Tangible Outcomes 

VCE Empowers Local Conservation Efforts on  
Bicknell’s Thrush Wintering Grounds 



Vermont’s First Bumblebee Atlas Concludes  

This historic survey yielded > 10,000 field records and 3,000 

historic records. The project established a baseline  

understanding of Vermont’s bumblebee populations,  

identifying recent, rapid, and dramatic declines in several 

species; these resulted in 3 species proposed for listing by  

the state as endangered or threatened. 

Vermont Loon Recovery Project Documents a Record Year for Loons  

During 2013 VLRP staff and volunteers documented 81 nesting and 106 territo-

rial loon pairs statewide, with 62 pairs successfully hatching 97 eggs and 71 

chicks surviving through August. (For context, 20 years ago only 15 pairs nested and 13 chicks survived.)  

Outreach to recreationists and lakeshore residents, as well as placement of nesting rafts and nest warning signs, 

have keyed this remarkable recovery, but the efforts of over 280 VLRP volunteers have been its backbone. 
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VCE Biologists Mark 20th Year Studying Bicknell’s Thrush on Mt. Mansfield 

Along the way, we elucidated the population ecology, habitat use, home ranges, and 

survivorship of one of New England’s rarest breeding songbirds. We discovered that 

mercury is an active contaminant that bioaccumulates in the terrestrial food web.  

Careful nest tracking revealed a complex mating system and a close tie between  

Bicknell’s Thrush nesting success, red squirrel populations, and balsam fir cone  

cycles. Our banding efforts both in Vermont and on the Caribbean wintering grounds 

have enabled us to document a male-biased sex ratio and winter sexual habitat  

segregation. All of this knowledge, published over the years in peer-reviewed  

journals and technical reports, has informed conservation planning for Bicknell’s 

Thrush across its entire range. 

2013  
Milestones 



iNaturalist Vermont Launches 

300+ citizen scientists logged  

> 25,000 observations in the  

inaugural year of this on-line  

platform of the  

Vermont Atlas of Life. 

The 2013 Julie Nicholson Citizen Science Award  

This year’s award went to David Hoag, of Grand Isle, for his  

over-the-top efforts to help VCE identify, count and map wildlife  

ranging from birds to butterflies to bumblebees. 
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Vermont eBird Reaches its 10-Year Mark  

The first state portal of the Cornell Lab of Ornithology’s crowd-sourced  

avian database has since become indispensible to many birders. In its first 

decade, Vermont eBirders recorded 380 species in 123,000 checklists, with  

> 10.6 million individual birds counted. 

2013  
Milestones 



Contracts  

& Grants 

45% 

Whitney Nichols, Sally Laughlin, Sue Wetmore, Connie Youngstrom,  

Ruth Stewart, Roy Pilcher, Hugh Putnam, Ed Hack & Chris Rimmer,  

members of the First and Second Atlases of Breeding Birds of VT 

Revenue 

Expenses 

Wildlife  

Conservation  

Projects 

Management 

Fundraising 

Individual 

Contributions 

Program Fees 

Revenue 

   Contracts & Grants   $380,253 

   Program Fees        $8,648 

   Individual Contributions  $446,111 

   Other Income           $2,456 

 

Expenses 

   Personnel Expense   $603,524 

   Contract Services     $47,188 

   Publication Fees     $20,596 

   General Office     $98,738 

   Travel Costs      $30,654 

   Sub Grants      $31,005 

 

Net Income    $5,763 

VCE Publishes Vermont’s Second Atlas of Breeding Birds  

This landmark volume reflects the extraordinary efforts of 350 volunteers, who 

spent 30,000 hours in the field and collected > 56,000 observations. 
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2013  
Milestones 

2013  
Finances 

1% 

53% 

65% 

17% 

18% 



David Harton Ackerman 

     Mrs. David H. Ackerman 

Adeline Altman 

     Debby Haskins 

Betty Barbarise 

     Susanne Wetmore 

Robert West Beyers, who spent every 

summer on the lake and whose  

family continues the tradition 

     The Theorin/Beyers Family 

Zachary Burris 

     Ali Wagner 

Diane and Arvin Anderson 

     Karen Oliver 

Fray and Zeph Bergman 

      Megan Mayhew-Bergman 

Elizabeth Brackett and Peter Martinez 

     Judith and Lester Munson 

Eliot Buteux on her 4th Birthday 

     Anonymous 

 P. Francis Clark, my dad 

     Carolyn Brown 

Frank and Eva Colgrove 

     Bill and Ginger Cotton 

Ann Fales 

     Northland Construction Company 

Robert A. Franklin 

     Mrs. Aileen Franklin 

Daniel S. Fraser 

     Dan and Whit's General Store 

Rian Fried 

     K and N Fried 

Geraldine Garofalo 

     Gilda Faccio 

Fred Gillis 

     Kate Gillis 

Rolf T. Hammer 

     P. Hammer 

Richard A. Harter 

     Mari Harter 

Patricia Jarvis 

     Kevin and Polly Murdough 

Nathan and Alice Kinney, Linda  

Kinney Kneeland, and Larry Larsen 

     Jacqueline Larsen 

 

Chip Darmstadt of North Branch Nature Center 

     Ann B. Day 
 

Alice Milazzo 

     Mark Milazzo 

Michael J. Miller of Barre Town 

     Richard and Nicole Boyden 

Julie Nicholson 

     Anne Aversa 

     Polly Foley 

     Betty Gilbert 

Pat Nye - Nineveh's Loon Lady 

     David C. Hoeh 

     Mark S.  Pecker and Elizabeth A. McGee 

     Steve and Chris Warsaw 

Victor C. Pratt 

     Anonymous 

George B. Rabe 

     Jean Rabe 

Esther Renfrew 

     Virginia Renfrew 

Don and Mary Reynolds 

     Mrs. Cynthia Babbott 

Byron Connor Roosa 

     Richard and Kathryn Roosa 

Howard Rundquist 

     Beth Rundquist 

Jason Saltman 

     Kim Kurak 

Betsey and Bill Scarborough 

     Northland Construction Company 

Gerald M. Turner 

     Donald and Ann Whitman 

Page Vernon 

     Phil Gentile 

Robert L. Walsh, Jr. 

     Mrs. Robert Walsh, Jr 

Peter Wilkinson 

     Judy Wilkinson 
Hal D. Casey 

     Barb Zander and Dennis Casey 

Hugh and Judith Cox 

     Bruce and Cheryl Cox 

Judith Cox on Mother's Day 

     Bruce and Cheryl Cox 

Anne and Tony Dall 

     Lou-Anne Conroy 

J. Michael McGean 

     Betsy McGean and Family 

Eric Hanson 

     Betsy Day 

      Matthew and Monica DiMagno 

     Elizabeth Kennedy 

     Jim and Tricia Wasserman 

Justin Hybels 

     Ralph and Cathy Hybels 

Randy Kerr and Jane  

     Ackerman's Wedding 

     Caroline Fay 

     Ann Kraybill 

      Martina Kurrelmeyer 

David and Robin Key 

     Peter Cohen 

Mike Korkuc 

     Margaret F. Borden 

Brian and Sandy Lincoln 

     Crawford and Ann Lincoln 

Kent McFarland and the Citizen  

Scientist Program 

     Bill and Susan Bartlet 

Claire Merritt 

     Joanna Mintzer and Donald R. Ferrell 

Kathy Malley Montague 

     Garet Allen-Malley  

          and Wallace Malley 

Roz Renfrew 

     Charlotte Encinares 

Ted Richards 

      Paula A. Gills 

Clare and Charles Rimmer 

     Westy Lovejoy 

Linda and Peter Romans 

     Carol  Licht 

VCE Staff 

      Janet and Doug Hardy 

Timothy Wright's Birthday 

     Peter and Penny Wright 
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Gifts in Memory  

Gifts in Honor 



Protectors 
$1,000 to $4,999 

Guardians  
$5,000 to $9,999 
Anonymous (2) 

Peter A. Brooke Fund at  

    the Boston Foundation 

George Clark 

Will and Laurie Danforth 

Drs. Karen and Peter Hanson 

Patricia Highberg 

Key and Company 

Robin and David Key 

Warren and Barry King 

Judy Peterson 

Charlie and Clare Rimmer 

Nicholas Skinner 

Wendling Fund 

The Wildwood Foundation 

The William P. Wharton Trust 

Carter and Lissa Winstanley 

Conservers 
$500 to $999 

Anonymous (2) 

Bill Badger 

Margaret Biggar 

Carolyn Foundation 

Children's Fund of the New  

    Hampshire Charitable  

    Foundation -Upper  

    Valley Region 

Conroy Family Foundation 

Gerrit and Deborah Crosby 

Mr. and Mrs. Charles B Curtis 

Erika and Brian Dade 

Eugene B. & Nina L. Doggett  

    Charitable Fund at  

     the Boston Foundation 

The Donnelley Foundation 

Judy Geer and Dick Dreissigacker 

John and Margot Ernst 

French Foundation 

Mr. and Mrs. Paul Growald 

Norman and Jane Hanson 

The Inglesea Charitable Trust 

The Robert K. and Annabel  

    Joyce Jones Foundation, Inc. 

Sarah Jones 

Emily Landecker Foundation, Inc. 

Jenepher Lingelbach 

Anonymous (10) 

Mrs. David H. Ackerman 

Ms. Jane Ackerman 

Carolynne T.  Krusi and  

    Paul J. Beisswenger, MD  

Birds of Vermont Museum 

The Perry and Nancy Browning  

    Charitable Foundation 

Priscilla and William Chester 

Bill and Ginger Cotton 

Abbott Fenn 

Karin Frazer 

Friends of the North  

    Branch Nature Center 

Stephen and Mary Gorman 

Carol Barr and Donald Graham 

Tom and Shannon Gutheil 

John and Joan Harding 

Hesler Family Fund 

Barbara M. Jordan 

Judy and Jonathan Keyes 

Claudia Kinder 

John and Carolyn Marsh 

Betsy McGean and Family 

Miller & Candon, LLC 

Otter Creek Engineering, Inc 

Ann and Tip Ray 

Craig Repasz 

Stephen and Anne Rumsey 

Albert and Barrie Schultheis 

Stettenheim Foundation 

Susan M. Taylor 

Elizabeth Micheels and David Tobias 

Steve Trombulak 

Margery S. Walker 

Supporters 
$100 to $499 

Leaders 
$10,000+ 
Anonymous (2) 

Peter W. Brooke 

    Anonymous Fund at  

    the Boston Foundation 

Binnacle Family Foundation 

The Bobolink Foundation 

The Jack and Dorothy  

    Byrne Foundation 

Anne and Sidney Craven 

Gale Hurd 

Jared and Songmei Keyes 

Charlotte S. Metcalf 

Norcross Wildlife Foundation 

Darlene and Ernest Palola 

Richard and Lorna C. Post 

Precision Contract Manufacturing 

The Grace Jones Richardson Trust 

Chris and Leslie Rimmer 

The Ruml Leithner Family Fund 

Barbara Cohen and Donald Scarl 

Robin Shield 

Fred and Margaret Sibley 

Stone House Farm Fund of the New  

     Hampshire Charitable Foundation 

Ruth Stewart 

Georgena Terry 

Laura and William Tobin 

Transcanada Hydro Northeast 

Tom and Charity Tremblay 

Mr. and Mrs. John Valentine, Jr. 

Mary Crane and Paul Wieczoreck 

Mr. and Mrs. David Winstanley 

David and Katie Wright 

William and Joanna Wright 

Dick and Barb Catlin 

Richard and Ann Chalmers 

Margaret Cheney and Peter Welch  

Brenda Clarkson 

Peter Cohen 

Jean Condon 

Karla Cornelius 

Corso and Morgan Charitable  

    Fund of the Vermont  

    Community Foundation 

Ruth Crawford 

Dan and Sharon Crepeau 

Andy and Judy Dales 

Mary Daly 

Dan and Whit's General Store 

Carol Radic and Colm Darcy 

John Stein and Margaret Davidson 

Charles and Ann Davis 

Judy Davis 

Ann B. Day 

Barbara De Angelis 

Marilyse de Boissezon 

Michael DeCorte 

Randy Dettmers 

Whit and Closey Dickey Fund  

    of the NH Charitable Foundation 

Matthew and Monica DiMagno 

Wick and Cynthia Doggett 

Susan Roney Drennan 

Anne and Derek Drummond 

Judith Dunnan 

Patricia Wood Eckels 

Jo-Ann and Norman Ecker 

Karen Gallas and David Edwards 

Gordon and Joan Elicker 

Mr. and Mrs. Peter Engels 

Gilda Faccio 

Mr. and Mrs. J. Henry Fair, Jr. 

Charles and Charlotte Faulkner 

Jeffrey and Nancie Fernandez 

David and Julie Filiberti 

Anne Fines 

Lionel and Ardys Fisher 

Lynne Fitzhugh 
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Donors 
Peg Ackerson 

Aetna Foundation 

Joan Aleshire 

Robert and Karen Allen 

Lee and Carmen Anderson 

Terri Armata 

Anne Aversa 

Frances Aversa 

Mrs. Cynthia Babbott 

The Bank of America Foundation 

Thomas C. Barber 

Virginia Barlow 

James Barrett 

Barrett M. Singer Company 

Bill and Susan Bartlet 

Katherine and Robert Bateson 

Marc Beaudette 

Edward and Sheila Becker 

Dr. and Mrs. Ross T. Bell 

Thomas Berriman 

Louis and Anne Bigliani 

Linda Garrett and Jon Binhammer 

Birds & Beans, LLC 

Michael Biro 

Marilyn Blight 

David Blockstein 

Margaret F. Borden 

Tina Brazeau and Kingsley Boyd 

Hillel Brandes 

Ann Pibal and Colin Brant 

Margaret Briggs 

Gina Campoli and John Brodhead 

Nina and Frank Brooks 

Richard L. Brooks 

Mr. Henry I. Brown, III 

Kenneth and Mead Brownell 

Susan and Larry Bruce 

Dennis and Donna Bryer 

David Budbill and Lois Eby  

Joan Burchenal 

Jeff Bendis and Barbara Butler 

Amanda Cannell-Boone 

David E. Capen 

Lynn Adams and Simon Carr 

Barb Zander and Dennis Casey 

Cashdan/Stein Great  

    Grandmother Fund of the  

    Vermont Community Foundation 

Anne and Mike Cassidy 

Mark Castro 



Kerv Hyland 

The Ironwood Foundation 

Carolyn B. Jackson 

Ted and Kathy Jastrzembski 

Bob and Shirley Johnson 

Claire Lyon and Peter A. Johnson 

Win and Rita Johnson 

Janice Jorgensen 

Ken and Karen Kaliski 

Dr. Stephen Kellert 

Wayne Kerchner 

Monica Ray and Albert Key 

Christopher Kibbe 

Peter Gilmore and  

    Cynthia Kingsford 

Marjorie and Edward Kirschbaum 

Frank and Alicia Knoll 

Toby P. Kravitz, DDS 

Ann Kraybill 

Ken and Renee Kudrak 

Jiggs Blackburn and Judy Lam 

Jim and Patty Lambert 

Peter Larsen 

Sally Laughlin 

Elizabeth Lee 

Sally Leighton 

Gert Lepine 

Brian and Sandi Lincoln 

William Sullivan  

    and Lois Lorimer 

Gordon MacFarland 

Bruce and Pam MacPherson 

Dr. Joan Madison 

William and Margaret Mather 

Winifred McDowell 

Mark S.  Pecker and  

    Elizabeth A. McGee 

Bob McGuire 

Robert P. Martin and  

    Holly McKenzie 

Lynn McNamara 

Gail McPeek 

Gary and Nancy Meffe 

Bill Mercia 

Frank S. Miller 

Gilles and Jackie Molleur 

Eric and Jane Molson 

Rebecca Purdum and Thomas Moran 

Linda Morgens 

Arthur and Mary Mudge 

Judith and Lester Munson 

Mr. and Mrs. Francis Murray 

Holly Nash Wolff 

Donna and Bruce Nelson 

Geoffrey H. Nichols, Partners 

Frances Niles 

North Branch Nature Center 

Northland Construction Company 

Louise Nunan Taylor 

Robert Ogden 

Gretchen Cherington and  

    Michael O'Leary 

Marne Onderdonk 

Elinor and George Osborn 

James E. Osborn III 

Otter Creek Audubon Society 

Jan Parsons 

Karyn M. Patno 

Norene and George W. Peck IV 

Dr. Robert and Jane Perrin 

Gerald and Susan Peterson 

Lynn and Nancy Peterson 

Thomas Peterson 

Nicki Pfister 

Roy W. Pilcher 

Carol Pinney 

Jim and Faith Pivirotto 

Mike and Barbara Powers 

Eleanor Bisbee Pratt and  

    Frederick Pratt 

Craig Provost 

Lisa and Van Purcell 

Mark Greenberg and  

    Karen Pushee 

Ms. Sharon Randall 

Curtis and Mallory Ravenel 

Rich and Hilary Rayhill 

Jon and Jeanne Raymond 

Bruce Read 

Cathie and Ned  Redpath 

Virginia Renfrew 

Terry Rich 

Andrew Rimmer and Family 

David and Mary Rimmer 

Elizabeth Howard and  

    Harry Roberts 

Anita Rogerson 

Lorna Kane-Rohloff and Brent 

Rohloff 

Ken and Anne Rosenberg 

Jim and Chris Runcie 

Carl and Deb Runge 

Elisabeth W. Russell 

Rutland County Audubon Society 

Fred and Mary-Em Saar 

Scott and Pat Sainsbury 

St. Johnsbury Animal Hospital 

Sara Jean Sangdahl 

Monty and Edwina Scharff 

Roxanne Bogart and Scott Schwenk 

Jerry and Diana Senturia 

John and Rita Ruiz Severinghaus 

Lake Seymour Association 

Li Shen 

Shepard Butler Landscape  

     Architecture 

Carla Skinder 

Pi Smith 

Mike and Lisa Sorenson 

Southeastern Vermont  

     Audubon Society 

Erika de Papp and  

     Lynn Spensley 

Gus and Cameron Speth 

Cindy Sprague 

Peter and Mary Stangel 

Stark Mountain Woodworking 

John Stein 

Betsy T. Stevens 

Catherine L. Stewart 

Lee and Mary Stewart 

Patricia C. Stewart 

Val Stori 

Lisa Nawrocki and  

     Allan Strong 

Scudder Parker and  

     Susan Sussman 

Tory Rhodin and  

     Ned Swanberg 

Gerry and Paul Sweterlitsch 

Shiela and Steve Swett 

Frederic Taylor 

Rollin S. Tebbetts 

Cho-Nan and Sandy Teng 

Samuel  and Libby Thorne 

Bridget Tierney 

Tig and Elise Tillinghast 

Jacquelyn Tuxill 

Rod and Betty Vallee 

Susie Vancura 

Jim and Ginger Visconti 

George and Patricia von Trapp 

Ali Wagner 

Shirley Wagner 

Clare Walker Leslie 

Marianne and Michael Walsh 

Jim and Tricia Wasserman 

Thomas and Paulette Watson 

David L. Webb 

Milton and Rhonda Weinstein 

Howie and Sue Wemyss 

Mark and Dawn Werner 

Donald and Ann Whitman 

Donna M. Wiegand-Bicknell 

Ron and Norma Wiesen 

Donors 

Polly Foley 

Jim and Susan Ford 

C.J. Frankiewicz 

Mr. and Mrs. Conrad F. Frey 

K and N Fried 

Friends of Wolcott Pond 

Holly Glick and Jonathan Frishtick 

Carolyn and Milton Frye 

Charles M. Gangas 

Mary Jane Gentry 

Barbara Gibbs 

Eliza Mabry and Jonathan Gibson 

Kate Gillis 

Paula A. Gills 

Arthur V. Gilman 

Linda Gionti 

Susan Gallagher and David Goudy 

Clive Gray 

Phil Gray 

Janet C. Green 

Green Mountain Audubon Society 

Susan and Dean Greenberg 

Donald Groll 

Richard and Marcia Haas 

Sandra and Edward Hack 

Juana Ham 

Hand Motors 

Janet and Doug Hardy 

Martha Sheldon and Brian Harrington 

Mari Harter 

Lake Harvey Association 

George and Jill Helmer 

Richard and Michelle Hicks 

Bob Manning and Libby Hillhouse 

Robert Hindle 

Martha Hoar 

Robert and Lisa Holley 

Allen and Kit Hood 

Mollie and Tom Hoopes 

Susan Houston 

Justin, Ralph and Cathy Hybels 

 11 



Sandra Anderson  

     and Reeve Williams 

Mrs. Gretchen Willitts 

Sharon Wilson 

Woodbury Lake Association 

Mrs. Elizabeth Woods 

Henry Woolsey 

Sunny and Mark Wright 

Jan Roy and Steve Young 

Connie and Mark Youngstrom 

Friends 
under $100 

Evergreen Erb 

Johnny and Joanne Esau 

Allyson Evans 

Page Fairchild 

Jan Falabella 

Fat Rooster Farm 

Caroline Fay 

Florence Fergeau 

June M. Ficker 

Karen Fiebig 

Mike and Cynthia Field 

Hannah Filiberti 

Janina Finsthwait 

Mary Fitzgerald 

Bruce Flewelling 

Janet and Stanley Flink 

Pat Folsom 

Catherine Fondrk 

Denis Fortin and Family 

Louise C. Fowler 

Mrs. Aileen Franklin 

David and Valerie French 

Greg Frick 

Veer Frost 

Cathy Murphy and Jon Gailmor 

Galbraith Environmental Sciences 

Debra Gardell 

Clint and Libby Gardner 

Phil Gentile 

Mr. Seth Gibson 

Betty Gilbert 

Gary and Margaret Gilbert 

Lou and Cathy Gilbert 

Barry and Lorrie Goldensohn 

Jennifer Gomo 

Michael and Rebecca Gonyaw 

Fred Goodwin 

Billi Gosh 

Robin Gouin 

Roberta Gowing 

Peter Grace 

Alan C. Graham 

Joan Gramer 

Ellie Hayes and Michael Gray 

Margaret Greaves 

Green Mountain Coffee Roasters 

Kay McCabe and Rod Griffin 

Robert and Suzanne Griffiths 

Shirley K. Griggs 

Lake Groton Association 

Ms. Katie Haddock 

Dana Hudson and Steve Hagenbuch 

Jack Halibozek 

Sheila Halpin 

Barbara Hamm 

P. Hammer 

Greg Hanisek 

Sylvia Hartmann 

Mr. and Mrs. Ray Harwick 

Debby Haskins 

Belinda Hathorn 

Haynes & Garthwaite Architects 

Sue Heavenrich 

Laurie-Helise Heijn 

Bob Heitzman 

Oz and Judy Henchel 

Miriam and Jim Henrikson 

Nancy Hersom 

Sara Hills 

Beth Hindmarsh 

Alicia H. Hingston 

David Hoag 

David C. Hoeh 

Kevin and Maryellen Holden 

Frederick and Joyce Holmes 

Sharon O'Connor and Tom Honigford 

Kathleen Hoopes 

Dave Houston 

IBM International Foundation 

Paul P. Ives 

Anne and Dave Ivey 

James and Sharon Jackson 

Susan James 

Ruby and Kenneth Jenness 

Tom Jiamachello 

Scott Johnson 

Terri Donovan and Peter Jones 

Karol Jane Josselyn 

Anonymous (21) 

Myra and Dale Addington 

Alice H. Allen 

Wallace Malley and  

    Garet Allen-Malley 

Elizabeth Moen Alton 

Bill Eichner and Julia Alvarez 

Bill and Georgeann Andrus 

Stephen Antell 

Jim and Cheryl Arney 

Jean Arrowsmith 

David Asche 

Averill Lakes Association 

Charles Aversa 

Joseph Aversa 

Stephen Aversa 

Gerald Bailey 

Charles and Diana Bain 

Peter Bankart 

Lilias and David Barton 

John Pane and Elizabeth Bassett 

Cassandra Beauvais 

Bryant and Susie Benson 

Leslie Bergum 

Judy Bevans 

April Beyor 

Seth and Melva Bigelow 

Charlotte and Hal Bill 

Harry and Sylvia Bingham 

Glenda L. Bissex 

Tom Bjorkman 

John and Cindy Blackburn 

Jann and Jim Block 

Nelson Kasfir and Liz Blum 

Sandy Bochanski 

Jennifer Bockus 

Tammy Boissoneault 

Matthew Bourgault 

Ken and Nancy Bowen 

Karen Bowles 

Richard and Nicole Boyden 

Susan Warner-Mills  

     and Marilyn Brill 

Bonnie Britz 

Nancy Philips and Blair Brooks 

Andy and Sandy Brown 

Carolyn Brown 

Jim and Judy Brown 

Annie and Jason Brueck 

Holly B. Bull and Family 

Jason Bull 

Douglas and Mary Burnham 

Mrs. Virginia Cadbury 

Cris Camarra 

Charles and Margaret Cammack 

Patricia Campbell 

Bodo Carey 

Jesse and Brenda Carney 

John T. Carpenter 

Josette and Steve Carter 

Rebecca and Doug Caum 

Charles and Kathryn Chamberlain 

Rob and Jan Chapman 

Claire Chomentowski 

Raymond and Teresa F. Churchill 

Don Clark 

Jody Clark 

Micki Colbeck 

Jeremy Coleman 

Abby Colihan 

Veronique Connolly 

Wendy and Charley Conquest 

Lou-Anne Conroy 

Ken Copenhaver 

Pete Corradino 

Jim Corven 

Bruce and Cheryl Cox 

Patricia Brochu-Cox and Steve Cox 

Sophia and Fred Crawford 

Ann Creaven 

Sherry Crossley 

Mrs. Janet Crowell 

Anne J. Cummings 

Fred and Ann Curran 

Ms. Priscilla Daggett 

Minga Rae Dana 

Nancy and Ralph Darrah 

Matt Darrow 

Raven Davis 

Betsy Day 

Ariel Diggory 

Courtney Dobyns 

Domus, Inc. 

Double A Transportation, LLC 

Kathleen Duclos 

G. Richard and Bonita Dundas 

Paul and Karen Dusini 

Janet  Dyer 

Jean Eisenhart 

David and Laura Emerson 

C. Emery 

Kit Emery 

Ed and Bev Emmons 

Charlotte Encinares 

Donors 

 12 



Jody Kaiser 

Robert Kancir 

Elizabeth Karet 

Bill Leeson and Heather Karlson 

Kearney Brothers Carpentry 

Howard and Linda Kelton 

Elizabeth Kennedy 

Sherman and Laura Kent 

Eileen Kerkes 

Mr. and Mrs. Charles Kerr Jr. 

David and Carol Keszey 

Maeve Kim 

Meredith Kimbell 

Dr. Jeremy Kirchman 

John  and Sandy Knapp 

Lindsay Knowlton 

Barbara Kohn 

Ron and Janet Kolar 

Ellen and Gerrit Kouwenhoven 

Mark Krenitsky 

Kathleen and William Kruesi 

Bill and Dianne Kudrez 

Rudolph Kugler 

Carrie Kumlin 

Kim Kurak 

Martina Kurrelmeyer 

Paul and Amanda Lane 

Eric and Mary Ellen LaPine 

Sheila LaPoint 

Jacqueline Larsen 

Mrs. Joan Lauber 

David and Patricia Lawlor 

Barbara Lazar 

Jim and Pat Lee 

John Leonard 

Kathy and Peter Leonard 

Rob and Linda Libby 

Carol  Licht 

Crawford and Ann Lincoln 

Ilona Lind 

Dan and Jaye Lindner 

Bob and Dorina Link 

Katherine Linton 

Marcia Liotard 

Cynthia Livingston 

Julia Lloyd Wright 

Mrs. Adair Lobdell 

Westy Lovejoy 

Deborah and Peter Luquer 

Barbara and Brian Macauley 

W. Scott MacLachlan DVM 

Penny H. Mahar 

James and Nancy Malcolm 

John Ezell and Ellen Maloney 

Katie Manaras 

Martha Manheim 

Betty Marcher 

Jon and Sally Margolis 

Donna Martin 

Mascoma Savings Bank Foundation 

Suzanne Masland 

Betty Masterson 

Megan Mayhew-Bergman 

Sarah T. McArdle 

Robert and Nancy McCafferty 

The Gold McConnel Family Trust 

Ms. Jo-Anne McCoy 

Cheryl McEwan 

Robert  and Gloria McEwen 

Jerry and Gretchen McFarland 

Mark and Mary McGrath 

Deborah McKee 

Todd and Renay McLeish 

Charles McMahon 

Reverend Sami McRae 

David Mehlman 

Julia Meltvedt 

Mark Milazzo 

Donald H. Miller, Ph.D. 

Susan and Bill Minard 

Donald R. Ferrell and Joanna Mintzer 

Stephanie Miskell 

Cathy Molloy 

Rev. M. Moretti 

Ross Morgan 

Christianna Morley 

Larry Morris 

David H. Moulton 

Kevin and Polly Murdough 

Larry Myott 

Eugene and Candace Nattie 

Carole Neese 

Mimi Neff 

Blair Nikula 

Craig Nolan 

Jeannette and Bob Nordham 

Dick and Joanne Norton 

Eric and Ingrid Nuse 

Arthur Gardiner and Robin Nuse 

Gerald and Claire O'Connor 

Timothy O'Donoghue 

David and Kay Oles 

Dory Rice and Kate Olgiati 

Karen Oliver 

Rodney and Meghan Olsen 

Ms. Danielle Owczarski 

Patricia Hazouri and Chris Owen 

Ann B. Owen 

Adam Parke 

Phyllis Parrott 

Mr. and Mrs. David Partridge 

Roger F. Pasquier 

Terry Cantor and Jake Pendleton 

Audrey Penniman 

Karl Pfeiffer 

Dan and Gayle Phillabaum 

Bruce Phillips 

Doc and Joan Phillips 

Libba Moore and Peter Phillips 

The Phipps Family 

Dr. Carlos F. A. Pinkham 

David and Susan Potter 

Craig and Donna Powers 

Ron and Joanne Prouty 

Corrine Puliafico 

Hugh and Rosanne Putnam 

Alan Quackenbush 

Mitzi Queen 

Jean Rabe 

Boo Radley 

Jose  and Lea Ramirez 

Carol and George Ramsayer 

Margaret Ramsdell 

Jeffrey Rand 

Joan Randall 

Chris and Theresa Rebeor 

Pendennis and Barbara Reed 

Susan and Martin Reiter 

Renfro-Pihut Family from  

    Shadow Lake 

Jillian Reviczky 

Diana B. Richardson 

Pip Richens 

Rebecca Richman 

Cathy Richmond 

Eileen Riley 

Marie Roberts 

Jan Rocheleau 

Douglas Hinshaw and Sue Roediger  

Ms. Linda Rogers 

Larry and Mona Rogers 

Richard and Kathryn Roosa 

Lee Rose 

Lynn Rosenblum 

Nancy and Bill Ross 

Mr. and Mrs. Raymond Rouleau 

Beth Rundquist 

Elizabeth Billings and Michael Sacca 

Susan Saferstein 

Norman Salant 

James Sawyer 

Susan Sawyer 

Gale B. Schmidt 

Taj Schottland 

Mary Schraven 

Lisa  Schukei 

Janet and Bruce Seaburg 

Amy Emler-Shaffer and  

    Dennis Shaffer 

Ad and Mavis Shaw 

Andrew and Jennifer Shaw 

Gordon and Joy Shaw 

Douglas Sherman 

Don and Diane Sherwood 

Shrewsbury Outing Club 

Donald and Marcia Simonson 

Emily Sloan 

Patti Smith 

Robert and Nancy Smith 

Diane Snyder 

Priscilla Snyder 

Harold and Jean Somerset 

Christine Soychak 

Caroline Spencer 

Lydia Spitzer 

Darlene Sprague 

Russell and Janet Spring 

Carlene Squires 

Tom Anderson and Jen Stamp 

David and Carol Stanley 

Gary and Kathleen Starr 

Judy Carpenter and Karl Stein 

Jeff Stern 

Eric and Peggy Stevens 

Mrs. Jenifer Stewart 

Chip and Suzi Swanson 

The Systos 

Kimberly  Taber 

Rebecca Talcott 

Erin Talmage 

Tara Thacker 

The Theorin/Beyers Family 

Tania Thomas 

Paula Thompson 

Andrew Toepfer 

Delia  Clark and Tim Traver 

Bobbi Trombley and  

     the Valley Terrace Residents 

Rebecca Trudeau 

Susan W. Tucker 

Neil and Barbara Ulman 

Deb and Jay Van Arman 

Mrs. Elizabeth Van Buren 

Ross and Sandra Virginia 

Lisa von Kann 

Tom and Amy Wagner 

Mrs. Robert Walsh, Jr. 

The Wantastiquet Trout Club 

Steve and Chris Warsaw 

Jane Wass 

Mary Lou Webster 

Heather Weeks 

Libby Welch 

Susanne Wetmore 

Richard and Suzie Wheeler 

Richard and Suzanne Whiting 

Marv and Kathie Widness 

Allon Wildgust 

Judy Wilkinson 

The Williams Family 

Meg Darrow Williams  

    and Ben Williams 

Don and Jean Wilson 

Mike and Kira Winslow 

Tom and Barbara Woodward 

Suzanne Wooten 

Peter and Penny Wright 

Dale Martin and Paula Yankauskas 

Philip Zabkowicz 

Roy Zartarian 

Emily Zimmermann 

Mike and Barb Zimmermann 

Rob Zimmermann 

Shirley Zimmermann 

Shirley Zundell 

 13 

Donors 



 14 

Robert and Nancy Smith 

Diane Snyder 

Priscilla Snyder 

Harold and Jean Somerset 

Christine Soychak 

Caroline Spencer 

Lydia Spitzer 

Darlene Sprague 

Russell and Janet Spring 

Carlene Squires 

Tom Anderson and Jen Stamp 

David and Carol Stanley 

Gary and Kathleen Starr 

Judy Carpenter and Karl Stein 

Jeff Stern 

Eric and Peggy Stevens 

Mrs. Jenifer Stewart 

Chip and Suzi Swanson 

The Systos 

Kimberly  Taber 

Rebecca Talcott 

Erin Talmage 

Tara Thacker 

The Theorin/Beyers Family 

Tania Thomas 

Paula Thompson 

Andrew Toepfer 

Delia  Clark and Tim Traver 

Bobbi Trombley and  

     the Valley Terrace Residents 

Rebecca Trudeau 

Susan W. Tucker 

Neil and Barbara Ulman 

Deb and Jay Van Arman 

Mrs. Elizabeth Van Buren 

Ross and Sandra Virginia 

Lisa von Kann 

Tom and Amy Wagner 

Mrs. Robert Walsh, Jr. 

The Wantastiquet Trout Club 

Steve and Chris Warsaw 

Jane Wass 

Mary Lou Webster 

Heather Weeks 

Libby Welch 

Susanne Wetmore 

Richard and Suzie Wheeler 

Richard and Suzanne Whiting 

Marv and Kathie Widness 

Allon Wildgust 

Judy Wilkinson 

The Williams Family 

Meg Darrow Williams  

    and Ben Williams 

Don and Jean Wilson 

Mike and Kira Winslow 

Tom and Barbara Woodward 

Suzanne Wooten 

Peter and Penny Wright 

Dale Martin and Paula Yankauskas 

Philip Zabkowicz 

Roy Zartarian 

Emily Zimmermann 

Mike and Barb Zimmermann 

Rob Zimmermann 

Shirley Zimmermann 

Shirley Zundell 

Partners 
Corporations 

     Arrowwood Environmental 

     Barre Public Works Department 

     Coaticook River Water Power Company 

     Essex Timber Company 

     Great Bay Hydro 

     Hardwick Electric Department 

     Morrisville Water and Light 

     New Page Corporation 

     Plum Creek 

     Stowe Mountain Resort 

     TransCanada  

     UPM-Kymmene Corporation 

     Vermont Bird Tours 

Consortia & Partnerships 

     Atlantic Coast Joint Venture 

     Centro Oriental de Ecosistemas y Biodiversidad 

     Northeast Coordinated Bird  

          Monitoring Partnership 

     Vermont Entomological Society 

     Vermont Reptile & Amphibian Atlas 

Federal - Canada  

     Environment Canada / Canadian Wildlife Service  

     New Brunswick Dept of Natural Resources 

     Parks Canada 

Federal - Dominican Republic  

     Museo Nacional de Historia Natural  

          de Santo Domingo 

     Secretaria de Estado de Medio Ambiente  

          y Recursos Naturales 

Federal - Jamaica  

     National Environment and Planning Agency  

Federal - United States  

     Malheur National Wildlife Refuge 

     National Park Service 

     Smithsonian Migratory Bird Center 

     USDA Forest Service 

          Office of International Programs 

          Green Mountain National Forest 

          Northern Research Station 

          White Mountain National Forest 

     US Fish & Wildlife Service 

     USGS 

          Northern Prairie Wildlife Research Center  

          Patuxent Wildlife Research Center 

     Fundacion Loma Quita Espuela 

     Green Mountain Audubon Society 

     Green Mountain Power 

     Grupo Jaragua 

     Jamaica Conservation  

          & Development Trust 

     Keeping Track 

     Merck Forest & Farmland Center 

     National Aviary 

     Nature Canada 

     Nature Quebec 

     New Hampshire Audubon 

     North Branch Nature Center 

     Northeast Kingdom Audubon Society 

     Northern Woodlands 

     One World Conservation Center 

     Otter Creek Audubon Society 

     Platte River Whooping Crane  

          Maintenance Trust 

     Regroupement Quebec Oiseaux 

     Rutland County Audubon Society 

     Sociedad Ornitologica de la Hispaniola 

     Sociedad Ornitologica Puertorriquena Inc. 

     Sociedad Para el Desarollo Integral  

          del Nordeste 

     Societe Audubon Haiti 

     Southeastern Vermont Audubon Society 

     Southern Vermont Natural History Museum 

     Space for Life in Montreal 

     Taconic Tri-State Audubon Society 

     The Nature Conservancy 

     Vermont Institute of Natural Science 

     Vital Communities 

State - Maine  

     Baxter State Park 

     Maine Dept of Inland Fisheries  

          & Wildlife 

State - New Hampshire  

     New Hampshire Fish & Game 

State - New York  

     NYS Dept of Environmental  

          Conservation 

State - Vermont  

     Vermont Fish & Wildlife Department 

     Vermont Forests, Parks  

          & Recreation Department 

     Vermont Monitoring Cooperative 

Universities  

     Oregon State University 

     Plymouth State University 

     State University of New York,  ESF 

     Tufts University Wildlife  

          Veterinary Clinic 

     University of Delaware 

     University of Massachusetts 

     University of Missouri - St. Louis 

     University of New Brunswick 

     University of New England 

     University of Ottawa 

     University of Vermont 

     University of Wisconsin - Madison 

NonProfit  

     American Bird Conservancy 

     Appalachian Mountain Club 

     Ascutney Mountain Audubon Society 

     Audubon New York 

     Audubon Vermont 

     Biodiversity Research Institute 

     Bird Studies Canada 

     BirdLife International 

     Birds of Vermont Museum 

     BirdsCaribbean 

     Consorcio Ambiental Dominicano 

     Cornell Lab of Ornithology 

     Echo Lake Aquarium  

          and Science Center 

     Ecostudies Institute 

     Four Winds Nature Institute 



VCE is a 501(c)(3) Nonprofit.   All contributions are tax-deductible.   

Vermont Center for Ecostudies envisions a  

society that sustains healthy ecosystems  

through informed decision-making.   

 

We seek to guide conservation with  

sound science, inspire ecological responsibility,   

and foster local and international  

collaboration to effect change. 

PO Box 420, Norwich, VT 05055 

802-649-1431 

info@vtecostudies.org 

www.vtecostudies.org 


